
 



 
STATS and FACTS, 

ELECTIONS AND VOTING 

Key Facts about Hispanic Eligible voters 2024 
https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2024/01/10/key-facts-about-hispanic-
eligible-voters-in-2024/ 

• Latinos have grown at the second-fastest rate of any major racial and ethnic group in 
the U.S. electorate since the last presidential election. An estimated 36.2 million are 
eligible to vote this year, up from 32.3 million in 2020. This represents 50% of the 
total growth in eligible voters during this time. 

• Latinos are projected to account for 14.7% of all eligible voters in November 2024, a 
new high. 

• California is home to a quarter of all Hispanic eligible voters. Some 8.5 million out of 
the nation’s 33.7 million Hispanic eligible voters, or 25%, lived in California as of 
2022. The next biggest states by number of Latino eligible voters are Texas (6.5 
million), Florida (3.5 million), New York (2.2 million) and Arizona (1.3 million). 

 

Key Facts about Black Eligible voters 
https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2024/01/10/key-facts-about-black-eligible-
voters-in-2024/ 

• In 2020, 92% of single-race Black, non-Hispanic voters cast a vote for Democrat Joe 
Biden, while only 8% backed Republican Donald Trump,  

• Black Americans are projected to account for 14.0% of eligible voters in the U.S. in 
November, similar to past years. 

• The number of Black eligible voters has grown steadily. Between 2020 and 2024, that 
number has grown by an estimated 7.1%, a slower rate than among Asian eligible 
voters (15.3%) or Hispanic eligible voters (12.1%). 

• Black voters made up nearly half (45%) of all eligible voters in the District of 
Columbia in 2022, a higher share than in any state. Other places with large shares of 
Black eligible voters are Mississippi (37%), Georgia (33%), Maryland (33%) and 
Louisiana (32%). 

 

Key Facts about Asian American eligible voters 
https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2024/01/10/key-facts-about-asian-american-
eligible-voters-in-2024/ 

▪ Nearly all Asian American registered voters (97%) say a candidate’s policy positions 

are more important than their race or ethnicity when deciding whom to vote for. This 

sentiment is widespread among all major demographic subgroups of Asian registered 

voters. 
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▪ At the same time, a 68% majority of Asian registered voters say it’s extremely or very 

important to have a national leader who can advance the concerns of the U.S. Asian 

community, according to a nationally representative Pew Research Center survey 

conducted from July 2022 to January 2023. 

▪ Asian registered voters tend to prefer the Democratic Party: 62% are Democrats or 
lean Democratic, while 34% are Republicans or GOP leaners. Most Asian origin 
groups are majority Democratic. However, more Vietnamese registered voters identify 
as Republican than Democratic (51% vs. 42%). 

▪ About four-in-ten Asian American registered voters (41%) say inflation is the most 
important issue facing their local community – by far the most common issue cited 
during this extended survey period, which ended in January. 

▪ Economic inequality (16%) is the second-most mentioned issue, followed by violent 
crime (11%) and racism (9%). These concerns follow reports of violence against Asian 
Americans during the COVID-19 pandemic. 

▪ Japanese registered voters (28%) are more likely than Chinese (15%), Filipino (15%), 
Indian (13%) and Vietnamese (9%) voters to view economic inequality as the biggest 
issue facing their community. 

▪ 15% of Indian registered voters say climate change is the most important issue facing 
their community. This is higher than the share saying the same among Filipino (7%), 
Chinese (6%), Japanese (6%) and Vietnamese (5%) voters. 

 

Patterns of Voter Turnout Across 3 National Elections, 2018-2022 
https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2023/07/12/voter-turnout-2018-2022/ 

▪ The elections of 2018, 2020 and 2022 were three of the highest-turnout U.S. 

elections of their respective types in decades. About two-thirds (66%) of the voting-

eligible population turned out for the 2020 presidential election – the highest rate for 

any national election since 1900. The 2018 election (49% turnout) had the highest rate 

for a midterm since 1914. Even the 2022 election’s turnout, with a slightly lower rate 

of 46%, exceeded that of all midterm elections since 1970. 

▪ Given how closely divided the U.S. is politically, these intermittent voters often 

determine the outcome of elections and how the balance of support for the two major 

political parties swings between elections. 

▪ Overall, 70% of U.S. adult citizens who were eligible to participate in all three 

elections between 2018 and 2022 voted in at least one of them, with about half that 

share (37%) voting in all three. 

▪ Adults who voted in at least one election during the period divide evenly between 

Democrats and independents who lean toward the Democratic Party or Republicans 

and Republican-leaning independents in their current party affiliation (48% each). The 

subset who voted in all three elections are similarly divided (49% Democrats, 50% 
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Republicans). Citizens who did not vote in any of the three tilt Republican by 46% to 

41%. 

▪ Democrats outnumbered Republicans among the 8% of adult citizens who voted in 

2018 and 2020 but not 2022 (55% Democratic, 40% Republican). A similar-sized 

group (8%) voted in 2020 and 2022 but not 2018, and this group’s composition tilts 

Republican (57%, vs. 40% Democratic). The 12% who voted in 2020 and opted out of 

both the 2018 and 2022 midterms were roughly evenly divided among Democrats 

(46%) and Republicans (43%). 

▪ Black voters remain Democratic stalwarts, voting 93% to 5% for the party’s 

candidates for U.S. House in 2022. Hispanic and Asian voters clearly favored 

Democratic candidates as well, but by narrower margins: 60% to 39% for Hispanic 

voters, and 68% to 32% for Asian voters. 

▪ But White Americans are much more consistent voters than Black, Hispanic or Asian 

Americans. Compared with the national average of 37% who voted in 2018, 2020 and 

2022, 43% of White citizens who were age eligible to vote in all three elections did so; 

just 24% did not vote in any of these. 

▪ Black, Hispanic and Asian adults lagged far behind, with 27% of Black, 19% of 

Hispanic and 21% of Asian age-eligible citizens voting in all three elections. Hispanic 

citizens were most likely to have not voted in any of the most recent three general 

elections (47%, compared with 36% for Black and 31% for Asian citizens ages 22 and 

older in 2022). 

▪ Three-quarters of voters (75%) were White, non-Hispanic adults. But this group 

accounted for a smaller share (55%) of nonvoters. Hispanic adults and Black, non-

Hispanic adults each made up 9% of voters, but slightly larger shares of nonvoters 

(18% and 15%, respectively). Asian Americans made up 3% of voters, and a slightly 

higher share (5%) of nonvoters. These differences are nearly identical to the patterns 

seen in 2018. 
▪ Voters who supported Democratic candidates were more likely to say they cast 

absentee or mail-in ballots (45%). About one-third (34%) said they voted in person on 

Election Day and two-in-ten said they voted in person before Election Day. In 2020, a 

58% majority said they voted by mail or absentee ballot, while just 17% said they 

voted in person on Election Day. 

▪ Reflecting these patterns, Republicans won a majority of votes among those who said 

they voted in person on Election Day, 60% to 38%. Democrats won – by an identical 

margin – voters who said they voted by mail or absentee ballot. Those who said they 

voted in person before Election Day were divided: 53% supported Republican 

candidates, while 46% voted for Democratic candidates. 

 



Voting patterns in the 2022 elections 
https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2023/07/12/voting-patterns-in-the-2022-elections/ 

▪ In 2018, men were roughly evenly divided between Democratic and Republican 

candidates. In the 2022 midterms, 54% of men cast ballots for GOP candidates, while 

44% preferred Democrats. Republicans also gained support from a higher share of 

women compared with previous elections: 48% of women voters cast ballots for GOP 

candidates in 2022 while 51% favored Democrats. In 2018, 40% voted for 

Republicans while 58% supported Democrats. These shifts in margins largely reflect 

differential turnout, rather than shifting preferences. 

▪ As in previous elections, White voters continued to favor GOP candidates. In the 

2022 midterms, 57% of White voters cast ballots for GOP candidates compared with 

41% who supported Democrats. This 16 percentage point difference is about as wide 

as it was in 2020 (12 points) and wider than in 2018 (6 points). These changes also are 

largely attributable to turnout differences. 

▪ Black voters continued to support Democrats by overwhelming margins: 93% voted 

for Democrats in the midterms while 5% supported Republicans. This is similar to 

levels of support in 2020, 2018 and 2016. As in previous elections, in 2022, Black men 

and Black women supported Democrats at comparable levels. 

▪ While Hispanic voters continued to favor Democrats over Republicans, a higher share 

of Hispanic voters supported GOP candidates in the 2022 election compared with in 

2018. In November, 60% of Hispanic voters cast ballots for Democrats compared 

with 39% who supported Republicans. This 21-point margin is smaller than in 2018, 

when 72% of Hispanic voters favored Democrats and 25% supported Republicans. 

▪ Asian voters – who have favored Democratic candidates over Republicans in the last 

several elections – continued to do so in 2022. In November, 68% voted for 

Democrats while 32% voted for Republicans. In 2018, similar shares cast ballots for 

each party’s candidates (73% for Democrats vs. 26% for Republicans). 

▪ Asian voters – who have favored Democratic candidates over Republicans in the last 

several elections – continued to do so in 2022. In November, 68% voted for 

Democrats while 32% voted for Republicans. In 2018, similar shares cast ballots for 

each party’s candidates (73% for Democrats vs. 26% for Republicans). 

▪ Among Hispanic voters with a college degree, 35% cast a ballot for a GOP candidate 

in the House; this compares with 21% who did so in 2018. 

 

Demographic Profiles of Republican and Democratic voters. 
https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2023/07/12/demographic-profiles-of-republican-
and-democratic-voters/ 
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▪ More than eight-in-ten Republican voters in 2022 (85%) were White, non-Hispanic, 

down slightly (from 88%) compared with the 2018 midterms. Nearly identical shares 

of Democratic voters in 2022 (64%) and 2018 (65%) were White. 

▪ Black, non-Hispanic voters represented 17% of Democratic voters in 2022, while 

Hispanic and Asian voters accounted for 11% and 4%, respectively, of the Democratic 

Party’s support at the polls. Hispanic voters made up 7% of Republican voters, while 

2% of GOP voters were Asian and 1% were Black. 

▪ In Donald Trump’s 2016 presidential victory, suburban voters made up nearly half of 

Democratic voters (48%). By the 2022 midterm elections, they comprised 57% of the 

Democratic voting coalition. Among the electorate as a whole, the share of suburban 

voters was 55% in 2022, up 5 percentage points from 2016. 

▪ The share of Democratic voters who describe their communities as urban declined by 

5 points since 2016 (from 32% to 27%). 

▪ Among Republican voters, shifts have been much more modest in recent years. 

Roughly half of Republican voters in 2022 (53%) reported living in suburban 

communities, while 36% reported living in rural communities and 11% in urban areas. 

These shares were nearly identical to the shares of Republican voters living in 

suburban (53%), rural (35%) and urban (12%) communities in 2016. 

▪ The electorate was somewhat older in 2022, on average, than in other recent elections, 

with 64% of validated voters ages 50 and older. And while the Democratic voting 

coalition was once again younger than the Republican coalition, both parties relied 

slightly more on the ballots of older voters than they have in other recent elections. 

▪ Protestants once again accounted for a majority of Republican voters (59%), with their 

share of the party’s voters essentially unchanged across the past four elections. 

Protestants constituted a third of Democratic voters in 2022; a larger share of 

Democratic voters (39%) described themselves as religiously unaffiliated (including 

atheists, agnostics and those who describe themselves as “nothing in particular”). 

▪ White evangelical Protestant voters made up about a third of the Republican voting 

coalition in 2022, while accounting for just 5% of Democratic voters. And while Black 

Protestants continue to represent a more substantial share of Democratic voters than 

Republican voters (12% vs. 1%), the share of Republican voters who are Protestant 

and have a racial or ethnic background other than Black or White grew slightly in 2022 

(to 8%, up from 5% in the previous three election cycles). 

 

Immigrants and Children of Immigrants Voters 
https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/02/28/immigrants-and-children-of-
immigrants-make-up-at-least-15-of-the-118th-congress/ 
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• Immigrants and children of immigrants account for at least 15% of the 118th 

Congress, a share that has steadily grown over the past three Congresses.  

• Both the number and share of foreign-born members in the current Congress are the 

same as in the previous Congress. The share remains substantially below historical 

highs. For example, about 8% of lawmakers were immigrants in the 50th Congress of 

1887-88, during a broader wave of immigration from Europe to the United States. The 

share of immigrants in the current Congress is also far below the foreign-born share of 

the U.S. population as a whole, which was 13.6% in 2021. 

• Children of immigrants, though, have increased their representation in Congress in 

recent years. Their share has increased from 10% (or 52 members) in the 115th 

Congress of 2017-18, when the Center began tracking this biographical information.   

• Looking at all 81 immigrants and children of immigrants in the current Congress, 

Democrats make up a much larger portion of the group than Republicans. Among the 

17 senators who are foreign born or have an immigrant parent, 12 are Democrats, 

four are Republicans and one is an independent. 

• In the House, 48 of the 64 lawmakers who are immigrants or children of immigrants 

are Democrats, while 16 are Republicans. 

• Immigrants and children of immigrants represent 25 states in Congress. About a 

quarter of these members (26%) represent California – the largest share representing 

any one state. Smaller shares represent Florida (9%), Illinois (7%) and New York (6%). 

• In a change from previous Congresses, Central America has surpassed Europe as the 

most common origin region for lawmakers who are immigrants or the children of 

immigrants. Three-in-ten members in this group claim heritage in Central American 

countries. About a quarter or fewer have roots in Europe (26%), Asia (17%) and the 

Caribbean (16%). 
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